
North	by	Northwest	
Gary	Connolly	
	
“Looks	like	we’ll	be	good	to	go	this	weekend.”		So	said	Fergus	Henderson,	Ocean	Yachtmaster,	
sailing	instructor	and	marine	surveyor.		I	gave	a	nervous	laugh	–	after	a	protracted	negotiation	
to	purchase	Aoibheann,	a	30	year	old	Moody	31	Mark	II,	followed	by	a	few	weeks	of	onshore	
preparation,	it	looked	like	it	was	at	last	time	to	bring	our	new	boat	to	what	we	hoped	would	
be	its	long	term	home	at	Lough	Swilly	Marina.	
	
The	 laugh	was	nervous	 for	good	 reason.	 	After	 talking	up	 sailing	as	a	 consequence	of	 the	
children	completing	a	summer	scheme	sailing	course	at	Ballyronan	on	Lough	Neagh,	Joanne	
and	I	had	made	our	first	boat	purchase	back	in	2009.		“Kingfisher”	was	a	Laser	16	dayboat	and	
we	slowly	gained	confidence	over	the	years	but,	following	a	discussion	over	Christmas	2015,	
we	 decided	 that	 a	 cruising	 yacht	 was	 the	 next	 logical	 step	 and	 so	 a	 deal	 was	 struck	 for	
Aoibheann	early	in	2016.		Sailing	a	dayboat	on	Lough	Neagh	and	Lough	Swilly	was	one	thing	
but	how	would	we	 cope	with	a	31’	 yacht	with	all	 of	 the	 complications	 that	 such	a	 vessel	
brings?	
	
A	colleague	of	mine	often	quotes	the	famous	“Dirty	Harry”	line	–	“A	man’s	got	to	know	his	
limitations”	so	mindful	of	Clint	Eastwood’s	advice,	I	asked	Fergus	if	he	would	help(!)	move	the	
boat	 from	Dun	Laoghaire	to	Fahan.	 	 I	knew	Fergus	well	having	completed	my	Day	Skipper	
qualification	under	his	tutelage	and	he	had	also	surveyed	our	new	purchase	so	it	was	logical	
that	I	would	ask	him	to	undertake	the	delivery	run.		I	had	planned	to	bring	Jack,	our	16	year	
old	son	and	so	Fergus,	mindful	of	our	inexperience,	had	wisely	elected	to	bring	along	Robert,	
his	friend	and	fellow	Yachtmaster.	
	
And	 so	 it	 was	 before	
0600	 on	 April	 15	 2016	
when	 Jack	 and	 I	 left	
home	to	pick	up	Fergus	
and	Robert	to	travel	to	
Dun	Laoghaire.		Robert	
in	 particular	 was	 keen	
that	 we	 would	 get	
started	 in	 good	 time	
but	 the	 inevitable	 last	
minute	 preparations	
meant	that	it	was	after	
1230	 before	 we	 were	
ready	to	cast	our	lines.		
I	 had	 brought	 my	
camera	 as	 usual	 and	
just	before	departure	 I	
accosted	two	local	sailors	on	the	pontoon,	asking	them	if	they	would	kindly	take	our	picture	
to	mark	what	was	to	be	our	maiden	voyage	on	Aoibheann.		At	last	we	were	off	and	it	was	
with	a	feeling	of	elation	mixed	with	some	trepidation	that	I	steered	out	between	the	two	walls	
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that	comprise	Dun	Laoghaire	Harbour.		Since	originally	planning	the	trip	earlier	in	the	week,	
the	weather	 forecast	had	deteriorated	but	Fergus	was	unconcerned.	 	A	Force	4	Northerly	
meant	that	we	would	have	to	motor	sail	into	the	wind	for	most	of	the	journey	but	the	plan	
was	to	keep	going	through	the	night	so	as	to	catch	a	tidal	flow	north	of	Belfast	to	help	us	up	
the	East	Antrim	coast.	
	
Having	rounded	Ireland’s	Eye,	we	set	a	waypoint	just	east	of	Strangford	and	settled	in	for	a	
long	haul.		Everything	on	the	boat	was	unfamiliar	to	us	but	we	gradually	figured	out	what	was	
what,	particularly	the	chart	plotter	and	what	was	a	very	effective	autohelm.		Sea	conditions	
were	good,	 the	weather	was	 fairly	pleasant	and	the	only	 fly	 in	 the	ointment	was	 that	 the	
incessant	northerly	breeze	meant	that	we	were	not	making	as	much	headway	as	we	would	
have	liked.		The	chart	plotter	was	indicating	that	we	would	reach	the	eastern	side	of	the	Ards	
peninsula	by	approximately	2.00am.	 	What	would	 it	be	 like	 to	sail	 through	 the	night	on	a	
watch	system	I	wondered?	
	
The	 afternoon	passed	pleasantly	 and	 Fergus	 and	Robert	 pointed	out	many	of	 the	 coastal	
landmarks	as	we	made	our	way	slowly	northwards.		Having	the	best	sea	legs,	Fergus	elected	
to	do	most	of	the	cooking	and	numerous	hot	snacks	kept	the	crew	in	good	spirits.		A	regular	
check	of	the	shipping	forecast	however	indicated	that	conditions	were	likely	to	deteriorate	
further	although	not	to	the	point	of	concern.	 	By	around	2000	on	Friday	evening	we	were	
about	 15	 miles	 off	 the	 Co	 Down	 coast	 and	 the	 wind	 direction	 was	 such	 that	 we	 were	
effectively	steering	a	course	for	the	Isle	of	Man!	
	
It	was	at	that	point	that	things	started	to	take	a	turn	for	the	worse.		The	wind	speed	was	rising	
steadily	and	with	the	rising	wind	came	an	increasingly	rough	sea	state.		Of	course,	just	as	the	
weather	took	a	turn	for	the	worse,	darkness	started	to	fall.		I	was	on	the	helm	under	a	heavily	
reefed	mainsail	and	was	very	aware	that	we’d	need	to	tack	if	we	wanted	to	avoid	going	to	the	
Isle	of	Man.		Unfortunately,	I	couldn’t	by	then	see	where	I	was	going!		Fergus	went	below	and	
after	what	seemed	to	be	an	 inordinately	 long	 time	 (in	 reality,	no	more	 than	a	minute)	he	
located	the	switch	for	the	compass	light.		At	last,	I	could	see	our	heading	but	what	should	it	
be?		By	now,	the	wind	was	a	steady	32	knots	and	wave	height	was	estimated	to	be	3m.		How	
would	 the	 boat	 perform	 in	 these	 conditions?	 More	 importantly,	 how	 would	 Jack	 and	 I	
perform?		There	appeared	to	be	no	signs	of	alarm	coming	from	Fergus	and	Robert	but	there	
was	a	hushed	conversation	about	the	best	course	of	action.		It	seemed	unwise	to	try	to	keep	
punching	northwards	in	the	conditions	and	Fergus	decided	that	we	should	make	for	the	lee	
of	the	Mourne	Mountains	at	the	very	least,		and	possibly	Carlingford	Lough	or	Kilkeel	Harbour.		
The	first	task	at	hand	was	to	tack	to	get	us	pointing	for	the	land	rather	than	sailing	further	out	
to	sea.		Job	done.		Fergus	went	below	to	consult	a	chart	while	I	steered	as	close	as	I	could	to	
the	wind	while	awaiting	further	instructions.		“Steer	280	degrees”	came	the	shout	from	below	
decks.	
	
Sailing	teaches	many	things	other	than	the	purely	technical	skills	of	rope	handling,	sail	trim	
etc.		For	me,	that	night	was	all	about	resilience.		Regardless	of	how	much	I	would	have	liked	
to	have	stopped,	go	home	and	passed	a	comfortable	evening	in	front	of	the	telly,	it	just	wasn’t	
going	to	happen!	For	perhaps	two	hours,	I	genuinely	wondered	if	the	boat	would	be	able	to	
cope	with	the	conditions.		Standing	on	the	helm,	I	was	on	more	than	one	occasion	drenched	
as	 the	 bow	 broke	 through	 another	 large	 wave	 and	 the	 water	 came	 over	 the	 top	 of	 the	



sprayhood	before	hitting	me	in	the	face.	More	than	once	I	wondered	if	the	photograph	of	4	
smiling	 sailors	 standing	on	 the	quay	 in	Dun	 Laoghaire	would	appear	on	 tomorrow’s	news	
(unlikely	considering	that	the	camera	was	still	on	the	boat!).		In	reality	of	course	the	boat	took	
it	all	in	its	stride	which	is	more	than	can	be	said	for	Jack.		After	one	particularly	rough	sequence	
of	waves,	Jack	learned	over	the	side	and	disposed	of	the	aforementioned	hot	snacks	before	
declaring	“this	isn’t	fun	anymore”.		He	promptly	went	below	decks,	stripped	off	his	wet	gear	
and	crawled	 into	 the	aft	cabin,	curling	up	 in	a	U	shape	so	 that	he	was	braced	against	 the	
constant	pitching	and	rolling	of	the	boat.	
	
Mercifully,	as	we	edged	closer	to	the	shelter	of	the	mountains,	the	wind	and	sea	state	started	
to	abate	and	I	picked	up	the	lights	of	the	shore.		Better	still,	a	fishing	boat	to	our	starboard	
side	was	also	making	for	the	harbour	and	so	it	became	a	relatively	simple	case	of	follow	the	
leader.		By	midnight,	I	had	steered	my	way	among	the	commercial	fishing	boats	to	a	free	berth	
and	we	tied	up	in	what	were	unbelievably	calm	conditions.		I	can’t	remember	the	last	time	I	
had	felt	so	cold	as	I	stripped	off	my	soaking	gear	and	climbed	into	a	sleeping	bag,	forcing	Jack	
to	make	some	space	on	the	berth,	who,	since	his	encounter	with	the	dreaded	‘mal	de	mer’	
was	blissfully	unaware	of	the	conditions	or	his	surroundings.	
	

Dawn	 broke	 and	 it	 was	
difficult	 to	 believe	 that	
there	 had	 been	 gale	
force	winds	the	previous	
night.	 	 Given	 our	
unscheduled	 stop,	 we	
had	by	now	realised	that	
reaching	 the	 Swilly	 by	
Sunday	 evening	 was	 all	
but	 impossible	and	so	a	
revised	 target	 was	
somewhere	 on	 the	
North	 Coast	 –	
Ballycastle,	 Portrush	 or	
perhaps	 Coleraine.		
Sailing	from	Kilkeel	gave	
us	beautiful	views	of	the	

Mourne	Mountains,	freshly	snow	capped	despite	it	being	mid	April.		The	wind	direction	was	
still	 northerly	 but	 as	we	 had	 to	 sail	 northeast	 to	 recover	 some	of	 the	 diversion	 from	 the	
previous	night,	we	had	a	pleasant	couple	of	hours	sailing	before	turning	northwards	into	the	
breeze	again	and	so	back	came	the	engine.		Compared	to	the	trials	of	the	previous	evening,	
Saturday	was	uneventful,	 although	as	we	made	our	way	up	 the	Ards	Peninsula,	 the	wind	
speed	slowly	increased	once	again.		We	knew	a	diesel	stop	was	necessary	in	Bangor	and	as	
we	 waited	 for	 the	 tank	 to	 fill,	 Robert	 consulted	 his	 tide	 tables.	 	 It	 was	 about	 1600	 and	
conditions	in	Belfast	Lough	were	choppy	to	say	the	least.		The	combination	of	tidal	flow	and	
wind	direction	led	Robert	to	conclude	that,	if	we	left	again,	we	would	spend	an	unpleasant	
few	hours	punching	through	tide	and	waves	against	the	wind	with	little	overall	headway	to	
show	for	our	efforts.	 	Common	sense	prevailed	and	Fergus	decided	that	we	should	stay	in	
Bangor	overnight	before	leaving	at	0600	to	catch	a	favourable	tide.		I	cooked	a	passable	meal	
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making	use	of	my	limited	culinary	abilities	and	everyone	retired	early	in	preparation	for	the	
next	day’s	sailing.	
	
Sunday	was	a	revelation!		The	sky	was	bright	and	clear	and,	more	importantly,	the	wind	had	
shifted	direction	to	the	west.		Aoibheann	went	off	like	a	rocket	and	as	we	sailed	across	Belfast	
Lough	and	up	the	Antrim	coast,	we	regularly	achieved	between	8	and	9	knots	SOG.		Robert’s	

calculations	 had	 been	 correct	 and	 we	
were	 getting	 the	 best	 of	 the	 tidal	
conditions.	 	 Many	 times	 I	 have	 driven	
the	 Antrim	 Coast	 road	 but	 it	 was	 a	
fantastic	opportunity	to	see	it	from	the	
sea.	 	 Highlights	 included	 the	 newly	
refurbished	 cliff	 walk	 at	 the	 Gobbins,	
Garron	 Point,	 Red	 Bay	 (home	 of	 the	
boats	of	the	same	name),	Torr	Head	and	
of	course	Fair	Head.		So	good	were	the	
conditions	that	it	was	shortly	after	1300	
when	we	were	passing	Torr	Head	and	I	
couldn’t	believe	just	how	much	progress	

we	had	made	given	our	experiences	of	the	previous	two	days.		Just	goes	to	show	the	value	of	
the	right	wind	direction	and	a	favourable	tide.		That	said,	on	reaching	Torr	Head,	the	wind	
direction	 was	 again	 against	 us	 and	 so	 it	 was	 time	 to	 start	 the	 trusty	 iron	 horse	 again.		
Conditions	were	still	good	and	so	by	1430	we	were	safely	berthed	in	the	marina	in	Ballycastle.		
We	 had	 decided	 earlier	 in	 the	
morning	 that	 we	 wouldn’t	 go	 any	
further	 than	Ballycastle	 on	 this	 leg	
of	the	trip	and	so	as	we	waited	for	
Joanne	 to	 come	 pick	 us	 up,	 we	
tucked	 into	 the	 famous	 fish	 and	
chips	 from	 Mortons	 on	 the	 pier.		
Almost,	 but	 not	 quite,	 as	 good	 as	
Bridies!	 	 The	 Harbour	 Master	 at	
Ballycastle,	 John	 Morton	 (same	
family)	was	 content	 for	Aoibheann	
to	stay	on	a	visitor’s	berth	until	time	
and	conditions	were	favourable	for	
the	next	stage	of	the	trip	and	so	we	
drove	back	to	Maghera,	content	to	have	got	this	far.	
	

	
It	 was	 to	 be	 almost	 three	 weeks	 before	 wind	 and	 work	 commitments	 allowed	 us	 to	
recommence	the	trip	to	Fahan.		Fergus	and	Robert	decided	to	get	a	good	start	and	they	left	
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Ballycastle	on	Friday	6	May	around	1400	–	I	was	unable	to	join	them	because	of	work.		Sod’s	
Law	dictated	that	they	had	some	of	the	best	sailing	of	the	trip	on	that	leg,	achieving	11	knots	
SOG	at	one	point	and	they	reached	Greencastle	in	a	little	over	three	hours	before	tying	up	for	
the	night	among	the	fishing	fleet.	
	
Once	again,	Fergus	and	Robert	paid	particular	attention	to	the	tides	and	so	Fergus	told	me	
that	we’d	need	to	be	on	our	way	out	of	Greencastle	by	0900	on	Saturday	to	have	the	best	
chance	of	rounding	Malin	Head	in	favourable	conditions.		I	arrived	in	good	time,	alone	on	this	
occasion	as	Jack	had	decided	to	sit	this	one	out,	and	we	were	underway	in	good	time.		On	
Robert’s	advice	I	had	acquired	the	Irish	Cruising	Club’s	Sailing	Directions	book	(North	and	East)	
and	it	was	an	excellent	guide	as	we	made	our	way	northwest	towards	Ireland’s	most	northerly	
point.		The	forecast	was	for	Force	4/5	winds	later	in	the	day	but	there	was	no	sign	of	them	in	
the	morning	and	so	we	motor	sailed	once	again.		As	we	approached	Stookarudden,	Fergus	
and	Robert	once	again	pointed	out	all	of	 the	 landmarks	and	we	prepared	 for	our	passage	
through	 Garvan	 Sound.	 	We	 consulted	 the	 Sailing	 Directions	 and	 Robert	 was	 particularly	
impressed	by	the	quality	of	the	photographs	in	this,	the	12th	Edition.		The	photographs	made	
it	particularly	straightforward	to	identify	the	various	landmarks	used	to	navigate	a	passage	
through	 the	 Sound	 and,	 though	 the	 sea	 was	 somewhat	 confused,	 we	 followed	 the	
recommended	route	without	any	nervous	moments	on	my	part.	

	
As	we	rounded	Malin	Head,	my	underlying	
nervousness	 started	 to	 dissipate.	 	 We	
were	 on	 the	 home	 straight	 and	 surely	 it	
would	 be	 a	 straightforward	 run	 into	
Fahan?	 	 Just	 past	Malin	 Head,	we	 could	
see	 a	 significant	 scaffolding	 construction	
built	right	up	against	the	edge	of	the	land.		
Surely	no	one	had	either	the	permission	or	
lack	of	common	sense	to	build	a	house	in	
such	 an	 exposed	 spot?	 	 The	 spectacle	
prompted	much	debate	and	it	was	only	a	
few	days	later	that	we	realised	that	what	
we	had	seen	was	the	much-publicised	set	
for	the	new	Star	Wars	film.		

	
Travelling	south	west	from	Malin	I	took	a	particular	interest	in	the	surroundings,	knowing	the	
landscape	so	well	from	the	land	but	never	having	experienced	it	from	the	sea.		Unfortunately	
the	weather	was	taking	a	turn	for	the	worse.	 	The	stronger	winds	didn’t	materialise	but	 it	
turned	into	a	damp	and	drizzly	afternoon	but	my	spirts	refused	to	be	dampened	–	we	were	
almost	there.		Entering	Lough	Swilly	and	seeing	Fanad	Lighthouse	felt	like	a	real	homecoming.		
We	 motored	 up	 the	 Lough	 past	 Dunree,	 Macamish	 and	 Buncrana	 itself	 and	 so	 all	 that	
remained	was	to	sail	up	Fahan	Creek	itself.		Easy!	Or	not,	as	it	turned	out	.	.	.	
	
All	of	us	on	the	boat	were	aware	that	Fahan	Creek	was	not	as	straightforward	as	it	looked	
from	the	surface.		We	therefore	consulted	the	Sailing	Directions	book	and	reckoned	that	we	
had	it	sussed.	 	Unfortunately,	we	missed	the	dog	leg	close	to	Lisfannon	beach	and	instead	
kept	aiming	for	Grianan	of	Aileach.		“Fergus,	we	seem	to	be	getting	short	of	water	–	only	8’	
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showing,	we	need	5’”.		“Steer	to	starboard”.		“Getting	shallower	.	.	.”	“Surely	we	shouldn’t	be	
going	closer	to	the	beach?”		“What’s	that	pink	marker	to	the	port	side?”		“Less	than	6’	now	.	
.	.”		Too	late!		The	depth	meter	was	reading	4.5”	and	the	boat	had	gently	grounded.		Fergus	
took	the	helm	and	the	combination	of	his	skill	and	a	rising	tide	meant	that	we	were	soon	off	
the	bottom,	however	we	still	had	the	challenge	of	how	to	find	our	way	into	the	marina!	
	
Our	 saving	 grace	 was	 the	
Portsalon	 Bells	 Race.	 	 As	 we	
debated	 which	 course	 to	
steer,	 L’Escargot	 came	 to	our	
rescue,	 motoring	 in	 through	
the	rain	on	the	way	back	from	
Portsalon	and	so	we	gladly	fell	
in	 behind	 John	 and	 took	 full	
advantage	of	his	knowledge	of	
the	Creek.		The	remaining	few	
hundred	 meters	 were	
therefore	 uneventful	 and	 we	
tied	up	at	our	allocated	berth	
before	1700	on	May	7	2016.		I	
was	very	relieved.		The	whole	
trip	north	had	been	eventful	and	enjoyable	but	at	last	Aoibheann	was	somewhere	that	I	felt	I	
could	really	learn	to	sail	her.		Home	at	last!	
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